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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, June 21, 2017, in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Saalfeld, George, Strand, Beam, Osborn, Weddle and Missel.  Absent:  None.  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel presented Highway Superintendent Doll will a plaque in recognition of his over eleven years of service to Dodge County.  He also announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the current open meeting laws were available for anyone’s review.  

The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.

The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed; received and placed on file various county officials’ reports, a letter from Charter Communications regarding renewal of franchise agreement and request for meeting to discuss the renewal procedures as outlined in the Cable Act, a letter from Chief Deputy Sheriff Robert D. Reynolds requesting the County Board to declare a 2010 Ford Crown Victoria as surplus property and to dispose of thru auction with Jack Nitz and Associates,  Certificates of Insurance of West Iowa Telephone Company, Eveland Supply Co., Inc., Lux Sand & Gravel, Inc. and Scrib’s House Moving, Inc. and minutes of Dodge County Highway Department Safety meeting of February 23, 2017 (2nd quarter); and received and referred to the Finance Committee 2017/2018 budget requests from Dodge County Water Rescue in the amount of $5,000 for training of members, maintenance of equipment and replacement of aging equipment if needed, from Keep Fremont Beautiful in the amount of $500 for County Education Program to continue the distribution of the print materials through the schools and local newspapers and from Region 5/6 Office of Emergency Management in the amount of $35,482.03 for FY2018.

The Board unanimously, with Weddle abstaining, approved the minutes of the June 7, 2017 meeting as printed.
At 9:05 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Corrections.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

Under any items of discussion, Supervisor Beam reported the recent storm knocked the visual and communications out with Saunders County in the jail facility for a short time.  Supervisor George reported the jail’s budget for this fiscal year was spent under budget with approximately 10% left.
At 9:09 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, July 5, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.

Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors with all members being present.
The Board unanimously passed a motion to re-appropriate funds of $5,500 from Miscellaneous of the General Fund to three departments within the General Fund with deficits in the 2016/2017 fiscal budget consisting of the County Attorney in the amount of $4,400, Merit Commission in the amount of $300 and Mental Health in the amount of $800.
The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $193,173.49.
The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $824,657.18.
The letter received earlier from Charter Communications regarding renewal of franchise agreement was referred to County Clerk Mytty, because they requested a meeting to discuss the renewal procedures as outlined in the Cable Act.
Scot Rosendahl, Wildlife Specialist, was present to request the renewal of the Agreement for Work/Financial Plan and United States Department of Agriculture Animal & Plant Health Inspection Service Wildlife Services.  He updated the County Board on some of the services received the past year.  He reported on beaver, pigeon and vulture problems in the county.  The fees for his services will increase 3%, which is considered a cost-of-living increase.  The Board unanimously passed a motion approving and authorizing the Chairman to sign the one year agreement for the services beginning July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018 not to exceed $12,201.11.
The Board unanimously approved the request of Chief Deputy Sheriff Robert D. Reynolds and declared a 2010 Ford Crown Victoria as surplus property to be disposed of thru auction with Jack Nitz and Associates.

In separate motions, the Board unanimously received a letter from Bryan Tuma, Assistant Director of Nebraska Emergency Management Agency, regarding Department of Homeland Security Grants and passed a motion adopting and authorizing the proper signatures on a Resolution accepting and approving the 2016 Local Emergency Operations Plan. 
The Board unanimously approved and authorized the proper signatures on an Agreement with the Lancaster County Youth Services Center for juvenile detention services.

Tabled again were two items on the agenda, the consideration of the appointment of a member to the Planning Commission and the recommendation of the Road & Bridge Committee on the hiring of a new Highway Superintendent.   

Craig Jones of First National Bank Omaha and Attorney Steve Lystrom of Kutak Rock were present to explain their bid proposal.  Mr. Jones explained bonds were more efficient right now than a bank loan.  They explained the financing through bonds were for 15 years at a fixed rate of 2.33%.  Supervisor Strand asked to consider selling the tax exempt bonds locally before offering them to the open market.  They agreed they could advertise in a local paper and offer them locally before they offered them to the general public.  The Board unanimously passed a motion awarding the bid to First National Bank Omaha and adopted and authorized the Chairman to sign a Resolution pledging the bonds and any necessary documents related to the purchase and financing of the property.  The financing will be used to purchase a building to house the District 6 Probation Offices.

Jessica Kolterman and Walt Schaefer of Lincoln Premium Poultry were present to introduce themselves and update the County Board on the Costco Project.  Ms. Kolterman explained they have begun the project with a goal of two years to complete and be operable by April of 2019.  She explained there is network of supporters and resources available to the county such as the AFAN (Alliance for Future of Agricultural in Nebraska) and the Attorney General’s Office.  Mr. Schaefer thanked the County Board for their support of the project and commented on their groundbreaking ceremony held last Monday.  He explained they will use 350 thousand bushels of corn from local farmers on a weekly basis along with 3,000 tons of soybean meal.  The chickens will provide Costco with 40% of its needs shipping the finished product to the mid-west and west coast.  They will spend $300 million on the site with an additional $250 million being spent on the growing barns.  He also commented on the great response from the farmers wanting to engage in the 15-year contracts with a waiting list.  The plant will process up to 403,000 chickens per day and operate with two shifts five days a week.   
Committee Report – Chairman Missel commented on his visit with Emergency Management Director Bill Pook.  After assessing the damages from last Friday’s storm they have determined a disaster declaration would be filed for the county.

Committee Report – Supervisor Strand commented on a meeting he had with Building Superintendent Walters on Monday where they discussed some of the weaknesses discovered when the generator kicked in but did not generate energy in certain areas.  They are in the process of figuring out how to correct the problem.  

At 10:00 A.M., Chairman Missel recessed the Board as a Board of Supervisors and convened the Board as a Board of Equalization with all members being present.

The Board unanimously received a list from County Assessor Churchill containing parcels of real property and passed a motion accepting her recommendations changing the 2017 valuations of the parcels as noted on the list and authorized the County Clerk to send Notices of Valuation Changes to the property owners reflecting the County Assessor’s recommendations.  

The Board unanimously received 2017 valuation protests #11 thru #40.

The Board unanimously approved tax roll corrections #4803 and #4804.

The Board unanimously approved and authorized the Chairman to sign a Referee Agreement with Scott Brettmann for the 2017 protest season.
The Board discussed their scheduled July meetings and decided to add July 25th as a possible meeting date for Board of Equalization, due to that being the last day for them to act on protests filed in the month of June.

At 10:12 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, July 5, 2017 and recessed until a schedule general assistance appeal at 10:15 A.M.

At 10:18 A.M., the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

Since the client did not show for their scheduled appeal, Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, July 5, 2017 at 9:00 A.M.
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Dodge County Clerk

County Officials’ Reports

Clerk of District Court (May 2017):

  $4,612.52 12a.pdf
Register of Deeds: (May 2017): 12b.pdf
Preservation Fund


 
  $1,959.50

General Fees


           $11,774.50

Documentary Stamps

             $4,804.02

Copies



             $1,774.00

Interest



                    $2.42

Low Income Ministry’s Food Pantry Report (May 2017) 12c.pdf
4

